BLACKSTONE CONSERVATION COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING

MARCH 12, 2012

James Plasse, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Senior Center of the Town Hall.

Present Were:




James Plasse


James Pitler




Lisa Brita


Maggie Plasse

Absent Was:




Tamara Heiselmeyer

Beverly Wilson

In the secretary’s absence, the minutes were taken by Lisa Brita.  They were typed and submitted by the secretary, Lisa Larue.

Allen Rivers, 65 Seaman Drive, Woonsocket, RI - Continuation of hearing for 17 Shore Drive.  Mr. Rivers and Mr. Paul Desimone were present at the meeting.  The members reviewed the report submitted by Natural Resource Services dated March 6, 2012.  The recommendations were read aloud for the minutes.  The recommendation included extending a split rail fence to each property line. Also, the buffer zone will need to be replanted with shrubs outlined in the report.  The leach field and hay bale line are fine as proposed.  The following paragraphs are from the Natural Resource Services report and will be entered into the minutes:

“The applicant is proposing to handle roof runoff in a subsurface leachfield.  That is a positive action as it relates to protecting the water quality of Harris Pond, a listed public drinking water supply.  It is located approximately on the site, even though it is within the 100 foot buffer zone.  The applicant’s plan has a designation for a W.R.F. which I assume is a “wood rail fence”.  This detail needs to be clearly identified on the site plan if an approval is granted.  A fence will serve as a visual demarcation for the property owners to ensure that the limited buffer zone remains undisturbed.”

“There is currently 7 feet of minimum separation distance proposed between the foundation and the fence.  This is adequate for normal maintenance of the home.  However, the deck is within 2 linear feet of the fence.  This is unrealistic, a smaller deck, perhaps 8 feet wide, will provide room between the fence to allow for normal maintenance activities.  I am also suggesting that the fence extend to the property boundary.”
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Mr. Desimone said that he had submitted copies of the revised plan which includes the 50 foot buffer zone line.  Mr. Pitler asked Mr. Desimone if he had received the information about the town and state buffer zones.  It was confirmed that Mr. Desimone was aware of the buffer zone bylaws for the state and town.  Mr. Pitler asked if there would was an issue about reducing the size of the deck from 10 feet to 8 feet.  Mr. Desimone said that he had no problem with that.

Mr. Laurent Dandeneau of Valley Street, an abutter, asked about the change in the plans, especially the footprint of the foundation.  Mr. Plasse explained that the original Order of Conditions, 110-312, was revoked when the Commission found out that the footprint had changed from the Notice of Intent (NOI) submitted by the old owner.  The Commission then asked the new owner to submit a new NOI, and that is what we are currently working with.  Mrs. Linda Dandeneau asked for a copy of the new plans.  Mr. Plasse advised her that she could get a copy of the NOI if it is approved.  Mrs. Dandeneau was also concerned that Harris Pond is considered a “Great Pond” under Mass General Law.  Both Mr. and Ms. Plasse explained that the issue was also that Harris Pond was a water supply and that those regulations take precedence.

Mr. Jim Eames of 13 Shore Drive said that he never received an abutter’s letter.  Mr. Pitler explained that since he was at the meeting that negated his not getting a letter.

Mr. Dandeneau asked about the leach field and if it was deep enough.  Mr. Desimone explained that it was 2-3 feet deep and within guidelines.  Mr. Dandeneau and Mr. Eames asked about the boundaries of the house foundation.  The boundaries are 30 feet from Mr. Eames house and 19 feet on the other side to Parcel 1, Lot 152.  JimPitler said that was a Zoning Board issue.
Mrs. Dandeneau and Mr. Eames were concerned that the current foundation was 5 feet closer to the pond than the old foundation. Mr. Desimone and Mr. Rivers explained that this move was at the request of the building inspector.  Mr. Plasse explained that the Conservation Commission is aware of that, but that the split rail fence that delineates the buffer to the water is in the same spot as it was in the old NOI. 
Mr. Dandeneau made a comment that the plans were for a one family house, but chances are the house that is planned to be moved from Edgewater Drive to this Shore Drive foundation would likely be turned into a 2 family house.  Mr. Pitler explained that this too would be a Zoning Board issue.
Mr. Pitler explained to Mr. Rivers and Mr. Desimone that there was a quorum and the Conservation Commission could vote with four members present, however all four members would need to vote in favor of the NOI for it to pass.  Mr. Pitler asked if Mr. Rivers and Mr. Desimone wanted to wait until the next meeting when there may be 5 members of the Commission present. Both declined Mr. Pitler's offer and wanted the vote to go forward.
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Ms. Plasse made a motion to close the hearing.  Mr. Pitler seconded the motion.  The motion was passed by Unanimous Vote.
Ms. Plasse made a motion to approve the NOI with the special conditions that were read into the minutes earlier.  Mr. Plasse seconded the motion.  A discussion on the motion took place.
Ms. Plasse recommended the NOI as is with the following:
1)  Split rail fence should be extended as recommended by Natural Resources. The fence
     should include 3 signs. 

2)  The deck should be reduced from 10 feet to 8 feet bringing it an additional 2 feet
     away from the split rail fence as recommended in the Natural Resources report.
3)  The deck should be the outer limit of any house or building that is constructed there.
     This would include any cantilevers that jut out from the building.
Mr. Plasse added that the final as-built drawings need to be sent to the Conservation Commission, and this Order of Conditions supersedes all previous Orders of Conditions.

Mr. Plasse also added that the planting in the buffer zone between the 2 silt fences could be done in April and that the 4 feet opening in the split rail fence which was included in the previous NOI is feasible for this one too.
Mr. Plasse asked for a motion from the members.  Mrs. Brita made a motion to approve the NOI with the above conditions. Ms. Plasse seconded the motion.
Mr. Plasse asked “All in favor”.  Mrs. Brita replied aye. Ms. Plasse replied aye.  Mr. Plasse replied aye.  Mr. Pitler replied nay.
Mr. Plasse explained that the NOI applicant could appeal the Commission’s decision to the DEP.

Under New Business, Mr. Tom Holmes of 38 Federal Street was interested in tearing down his old shed and putting up a new 24' X 34' garage. It would sit about 68' from a brook behind his house and he was looking for direction from the Commission. Mr. and Ms. Plasse explained that since it was a new building he should check our website for an NOI or abbreviated NOI application and then consult with a wetlands specialist to get the area flagged for wetlands boundaries. He can then present the NOI with a plan and we would review.
Under Old Business, Mr. Joseph Gatchell came to let the Commission know that the pile of old building material was removed from his back yard/inside the wet land buffer zone and has been cleaned up. He is getting ready to put up his fence but needed someone to come out and take a look at it. Jim Plasse said he would stop by. Mr. Gatchell said that 
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Colleen wanted the Commission to sign off on the deck he put on his house.  Jim Plasse will talk to Colleen concerning this, since the house is well outside of the buffer zone.
Under New Business, Mr. Marc Bergeron came to the meeting on behalf of the School Committee and the town baseball league.  He said that they would like to clean up the area of dead and hanging branches at the tree line bordering Fox Brook that runs next to the high school and the baseball field.  They want to make sure that none of the kids get hurt. 
The members agreed that would be a good idea.  Mr. Bergeron asked the Commission to send a letter to the School Committee granting them permission to clean up the dead and hanging branches.   

All the members present signed the secretary’s payroll sheet.

Ms. Plasse made a motion to close the meeting.  Mr. Pitler seconded the motion.  The motion was passed by Unanimous Vote.





Respectfully submitted,






Lisa A. Larue






Secretary

